Academic Senate Sustainability Committee

Monthly Meeting Notes from May 3, 2018
Note taker: Kate Svyatets
Present: 
Darren Ruddell, Ann Close, Erin Moore, Paul Adler, Philine Qian, Catherine Atkinson, Kyle Konis, Esther Margulies, Ellen Dux
Phone/video conference: Josh Goldstein and Jeremy Kagan
Guest: Bill Leach
Bill introduced himself. He teaches environmental management, political science, etc. PhD in Ecology.
Philine introduced Catherine who will be a student representative at the Committee. Catherine plans to continue the Sustainability Campaign.
Updates (11:05-11:30)

Review of prior meeting minutes

Minutes approved.
Action Items Reports

Sustainability Email Distribution List

Email distribution list – Paul compiled the list and sent it out – faculty and researchers who do sustainability research and teaching.
We need a policy that will guide how we will be using the list – for example, for NSF proposals. Also, students’ campaigns will be promoted via the list (and other activist ideas). We will need to identify what topics belong to the list. The list mostly includes faculty, and also some staff. 
Darren: Who is the gatekeeper? We will appoint the person in the committee. For now, it is Paul Adler.
We also need to have a discussion about the relationship between the Sustainability Committee and the Sustainability Office.

Ann: we also need to grow the list itself, asking people to add names of their colleagues.
We could ask Naomi Martinez for an equivalent email list in the Staff Assembly.
Trojan Sense
Kyle: the software has been launched; students pointed out to some necessary changes in the wording that will be incorporated in the app. The App is on the App Store. Now some feedback is solicited from the users. The big campaign will be launched in the Fall, especially during the peak months of September and October. The human subjects review has been completed, too. The biggest barrier right now is outreach. Also, the facilities need to be responding to suggestions and implement also some changes. We are still trying to get a campus-wide collaboration. Also, we are looking for grant funding for this project.
The long term goal is to measure the energy reduction from short-term interventions; in the future, USC will be doing demand-response. We are trying to benchmark also annual electricity consumption, especially for air conditioning. We will improve the comfort levels of the buildings. We will be applying for funding from DoE and other agencies. Students and the staff will be more rigorously engaged in sustainability initiatives.
Jeremy: We need to see how it fits into the larger picture. We need also to identify where the Sustainability Committee stands in the whole USC’s environmental aspect.
Kyle: These data from the App can drive the policy change at USC. People will start asking questions about the outcomes of the project. For example, if the buildings inside are too cool (66F), then it is not in line with the sustainability goals by the City of Los Angeles. Kyle will be happy to show and explain how the app works, and the expectations from the app. The App is connected to Bluetooth beacons. We asked the Undergraduate Student Government to distribute it.  We need more people to use the app and get as much feedback as possible, to reflect the comments and to improve the app. We will also learn about people’s preferences and comfort levels.
UC Davis is the first to implement a campus-wide app similar to this one, and their experience shows that the participation level is not the same.
Philine: the USG will wait until the Fall to start a big campaign.
Discussion (11:30-12:20)

Sustainability Forum:
Recommendations for the next year:
· To allow a bit more time between presentations for questions

· USC needs to show both the research and also the interests the facilities
· We could create a google doc for comments (Esther will create one)
· What things are happening in each section of the Forum
· Timing for the speakers

Sustainability Committee Annual Report

We developed a Senate resolution that passed and approved unanimously. The Amendment is not going to be pursued. 
Jeremy: the unity with students is important, in terms of supporting students’ petition. How do the students feel about USC not joining the Petition by 600 universities (PCC)?
Philine: the students feel that we might stop pursuing PCC, as a larger outcome and sentiment is to commit long-term goals. PCC addresses only carbon neutrality, but students might want more goals than that. We can create something equally as powerful. 
2030 Strategy: USC Sustainability Forum (the second year in a row), presentation of an annual report, two speaker series in 2017-2018 being advertised by Committee members.
We can add a point about Kyle’s app, as being encouraged and promoted by the USC Sustainability Committee.
Also, the list of the current members of the Committee will be added to the report.
Sustainability Committee Recommendations to the Senate

Paula shared them with the Senate.
The recommendations will be submitted next week to the Senate.

The committee has existed for three years now, organized multiple events and developed a rich archive of resources.
Sustainability Committee – Next Year and Beyond 

· Continue the committee
· Push the Administration on sustainability and make it a priority

· Annual STARS (OSHI) ratings and reports
· Explore ways to expand the USC Sustainability Office
Paul will write a draft of the updated “Mission Statement” for the USC Sustainability Committee.

Josh: How much we will really implement changes on campus. So far, the committee has been “all over the map”. We either can continue that way, or we could specify the Committee’s mission more narrowly.
Paul: On research, teaching, or operations/facilities – we can’t really focus on just one. There is little value in working with USC Senate Sustainability Office – we need to be a critic and a voice for higher aspirations. We get ourselves mired in operational decisions – we should not be a part of the facilities’ work. It is not the Senate’s Sustainability Committee’s role.
Our goals are already identified by students: carbon neutrality, zero waste, etc. However, such decisions as STARTS are administrative decisions, not faculty’s decisions, and we need to attach the date to the commitments.
The only way we can make USC commit resources, we need to make them commit to a series of goas first. Only after that USC will commit the resources. We need to request an annual report from the USC Sustainability Office. The whole machinery of USC Administration will be needed to achieve the goals. The Senate will monitor if the goals have been already achieved. We might try to find sympathetic Board of Trustees members, and we can find who of them can support sustainability initiative.
Esther: looking back at our Mission, it is about the faculty, enhancing intellectual vitality, to promote teaching diversity, to promote the high quality of teaching. Three years of broad work has been good; however, now we need to focus on us as faculty. Faculty can pitch good ideas to the USC Sustainability Office about how to achieve sustainability goals.
Jeremy: The Senate’s interests are not limited to education, research, and faculty. Sustainability for the Senate is not only how we teach it and how we research it. We also have responsibility as members of the community, and how we implement the sustainability initiatives on campus. We have cooperated with the USC Sustainability Office, and the Sustainability Office was “caught in the middle”. The Sustainability Officer saw what needed to be done, and she could not implement it because she was under the Administration. The Sustainability Committee are the “reviewers” of sustainability results. However, faculty should not step back from the activities. Faculty should be engaged in sustainability activities. As for the role of the USC Board of Trustees: It is problematic how to do it if all the compensation and their financials are confidential.
Philine: the key is to really advance sustainability at USC. The Sustainability Committee can help unify resources within the university related to sustainability. Otherwise, sustainability efforts are very fragmented. Students also could use support by faculty in the student campaigns. We should not “collaborate” with the USC Office of Sustainability, because we have larger, broader goals that USC needs to achieve. Research and education are a big part of it. The student plan will be modified and also adjusted based on the input from the faculty. Smaller goals will be achieved via the commitments to larger goals. Students will be pushing for the goals also in a separate way.
Ann: some cross-training is happening. The goal of the USC Sustainability Committee is to bring in more students and more people in general. Some Board of Trustees have been sympathetic to sustainability initiatives when they visited Catalina’s Wrigley campus recently. Ken (Wrigley Director) might be able to reach out to them again, sending our recommendations.
Josh: How do we achieve the goals that the students lined up? There is no monetary commitment or operational commitment. PCC is already adopted by 600 universities, so the sustainability is already imbedded in such structures. We can unify everyone under the USC Sustainability Lab. We can petition to the USC Sustainability Office about them not completing the work for achieving the goals. We need dates on those commitments. So far, we have not seen the dates.
Kate: The information about CO2 emissions, water consumption, waste, etc. should be public, otherwise how can we even monitor the implementation of the goals? We could also require the reductions 2-3% per year, and then we can hold USC accountable to make sure that at least 3% reduction has been achieved. The USC Sustainability Committee can also be a platform to collect faculty suggestions about sustainability to pass on to Ellen Dux. 
Darren: USC’s goals need to be integrated with Los Angeles’s 2028 goals for the Olympics. 2035 is California’s SB 375 target, so we can unify it also with the state. Sharing info by the students with the faculty. The current Senate Vice-President will be meeting with the Provost on a weekly basis. 
Ellen: CO2 emissions are already available for 2017. We will have more transparent data starting in 2017. Mark will reach out to the USC Sustainability Office, and we will collectively decide on them. Alumni can be also involved in sustainability initiatives.
Announcements (12:20-12:25)

Next meeting: Fall 2018

Action Items (12:25 – 12:30)

1. Provide feedback on the 2018 Sustainability Forum – strengths, weaknesses, opportunities for improvement, etc.  Send feedback to Esther (All) 

2. Set up meeting for summer with incoming Senate President, Yaniv Bar-Cohen (Darren)
3. Prepare Statement of Work that outlines goals and objectives for the Sustainability Committee moving forward (Paul)
Adjourn (12:30)

Upcoming Events

May 3: E-Core Weekly Meeting

May 7: ESA Weekly Meeting

May 10: E-Core Weekly Meeting

May 14: ESA Weekly Meeting

May 17: E-Core Weekly Meeting
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